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RILEY MASTER UPON THE WESTERN COAST OF AFRICA AUGUST 28TH 1815 ALSO
Now there was with him a youth and he said, "By Allah, I was not with him and indeed it is six months since I entered the city, nor did I set eyes on
the stuffs until they were brought hither." Quoth we, "Show us the stuffs." So he carried us to a place wherein was a pit, beside the water-wheel,
and digging there, brought out the stolen goods, with not a stitch of them missing. So we took them and carried the keeper to the prefecture, where
we stripped him and beat him with palm-rods till he confessed to thefts galore. Now I did this by way of mockery against my comrades, and it
succeeded.' (142).Meanwhile, the Lady Zubeideh, the wife of the Commander of the Faithful, made a banquet in her palace and assembled her
slave-girls. As for Sitt el Milah, she came, weeping-eyed and mournful-hearted, and those who were present blamed her for this, whereupon she
recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? For love with your presence grows sweet, untroubled and life is serene And the star of our fortune burns
bright, that clouds in your absence did veil..When the Khalif heard this, he said, "By Allah, O Jerir, Omar possesseth but a hundred dirhems." (66)
[And he cried out to his servant, saying,] "Ho, boy! give them to him." Moreover, he gave him the ornaments of his sword; and Jerir went forth to
the [other] poets, who said to him, "What is behind thee?" (67) And he answered, "A man who giveth to the poor and denieth the poets, and I am
well-pleased with him." (68).? ? ? ? ? I watch the stars for wake and pray that the belov'd May yet to me relent and bid my tears be dried..When the
Baghdadis saw this succour that had betided them against their enemies [and the victory that El Abbas had gotten them], they turned back and
gathering together the spoils [of the defeated host], arms and treasures and horses, returned to Baghdad, victorious, and all by the valour of El
Abbas. As for Saad, he foregathered with the prince, and they fared on in company till they came to the place where El Abbas had taken horse,
whereupon the latter dismounted from his charger and Saad said to him, "O youth, wherefore alightest thou in other than thy place? Indeed, thy due
is incumbent upon us and upon our Sultan; so go thou with us to the dwellings, that we may ransom thee with our souls." "O Amir Saad," replied El
Abbas, "from this place I took horse with thee and herein is my lodging. So, God on thee, name me not to the king, but make as if thou hadst never
seen me, for that I am a stranger in the land."."O king," answered the youth, "there is no great forgiveness save in case of a great crime, for
according as the offence is great, in so much is forgiveness magnified and it is no dishonour to the like of thee if he spare the like of me. Verily,
Allah knoweth that there is no fault in me, and indeed He commandeth unto clemency, and no clemency is greater than that which spareth from
slaughter, for that thy forgiveness of him whom thou purposest to put to death is as the quickening of a dead man; and whoso doth evil shall find it
before him, even as it was with King Bihkerd." "And what is the story of King Bihkerd?" asked the king. "O king," answered the youth,.The
Twenty-Fourth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? Thou taught'st me what I cannot bear; afflicted sore am I; Yea, thou hast wasted me away with rigour
and despite..? ? ? ? ? l. The Wife's Device to Cheat her Husband dcccclxxxix.? ? ? ? ? Would he were not who sundered us upon the parting day!
How many a body hath he slain, how many a bone laid bare?.? ? ? ? ? "My soul be thy ransom,"quoth I,"for thy grace! Indeed, to the oath that thou
swor'st thou wast true.".? ? ? ? ? How long shall I thus question my heart that's drowned in woe? I'm mute for my complaining; but tears speak, as
they flow..Then she took Tuhfeh under her armpit and flying up, swiftlier than the blinding lightning, set her down with Kemeriyeh and her
company; whereupon she went up to them and accosted them, saying, 'Fear not, no harm shall betide you; for I am a mortal, like unto you, and I
would fain look on you and talk with you and hear your singing.' So they welcomed her and abode in their place, whilst Jemreh sat down beside
them and fell a-snuffing their odours and saying, 'I smell the scent of the Jinn! I wonder whence [it cometh!'] Then said Wekhimeh to her sister
Kemeriyeh, 'Yonder filthy one [smelleth us] and presently she will take to flight; so what is this remissness concerning her?' (245) Thereupon
Kemeriyeh put out a hand, (246) as it were a camel's neck, (247) and dealt Jemreh a buffet on the head, that made it fly from her body and cast it
into the sea. Then said she, 'God is most great!' And they uncovered their faces, whereupon Tuhfeh knew them and said to them, 'Protection!'.45.
The Man who stole the Dog's Dish of Gold cccxl.Queen Kemeriyeh embraced her, as also did Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Wekhimeh and Queen
Sherareh, and the former said to her, 'Rejoice in assured deliverance, for there abideth no harm for thee; but this is no time for talk.' Then they cried
out, whereupon up came the Afrits ambushed in the island, with swords and maces in their hands, and taking up Tuhfeh, flew with her to the palace
and made themselves masters thereof, whilst the Afrit aforesaid, who was dear to Meimoun and whose name was Dukhan, fled like an arrow and
stayed not in his flight till he carne to Meimoun and found him engaged in sore battle with the Jinn. When his lord saw him, he cried out at him,
saying, 'Out on thee! Whom hast thou left in the palace?' And Dukhan answered, saying, 'And who abideth in the palace? Thy beloved Tuhfeh they
have taken and Jemreh is slain and they have gotten possession of the palace, all of it.' With this Meimoun buffeted his face and head and said, 'Out
on it for a calamity!' And he cried aloud. Now Kemeriyeh had sent to her father and acquainted him with the news, whereat the raven of parting
croaked for them. So, when Meimoun saw that which had betided him, (and indeed the Jinn smote upon him and the wings of death overspread his
host,) he planted the butt of his spear in the earth and turning the point thereof to his heart, urged his charger upon it and pressed upon it with his
breast, till the point came forth, gleaming, from his back..Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? eb. Story of the Barber's
Second Brother xxxi.? ? ? ? ? My watering lips, that cull the rose of thy soft cheek, declare My basil, (131) lily mine, to be the myrtles of thy
hair..63. Haroun er Reshid and the Two Girls dcli.Then he sat down again upon the throne of his kingship, whilst the vizier stood before him, and
they returned to their former estate, but they had nought of the [goods of the world]. So the king said to his vizier, 'How shall we avail to abide in
this city, and we in this state of poverty?' And he answered, 'Be at thine ease and have no concern.' Then he singled out one of the soldiers (255)
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and said to him, 'Send us thy service (256) for the year.' Now there were in the city fifty thousand subjects (257) and in the hamlets and villages a
like number; and the vizier sent to each of these, saying, 'Let each of you get an egg and lay it under a hen.' So they did this and it was neither
burden nor grievance to them..51. The Thief and the Money-changer dcv.69. The Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife dcliv.? ? ? ? ? But for the
spying of the eyes [ill-omened,] we had seen Wild cattle's eyes and antelopes' tresses of sable sheen..? ? ? ? ? The railers for your loss pretend that I
should patient be: 'Away!' I answer them: ' 'tis I, not you, that feel the pain.'.Accordingly, the hangman took him and bringing out the knife, offered
to cut off his hand, what while El Muradi said to him, "Cut and sever the bone and sear (24) it not for him, so he may lose his blood and we be rid
of him." But Ahmed, he who had aforetime been the means of his deliverance, sprang up to him and said, "O folk, fear God in [your dealings with]
this youth, for that I know his affair from first to last and he is void of offence and guiltless. Moreover, he is of the folk of condition, (25) and
except ye desist from him, I will go up to the Commander of the Faithful and acquaint him with the case from first to last and that the youth is
guiltless of crime or offence." Quoth El Muradi, "Indeed, we are not assured from his mischief." And Ahmed answered, "Release him and commit
him to me and I will warrant you against his affair, for ye shall never see him again after this." So they delivered Noureddin to him and he took him
from their hands and said to him, "O youth, have compassion on thyself, for indeed thou hast fallen into the hands of these folk twice and if they
lay hold of thee a third time, they will make an end of thee; and [in dealing thus with thee], I aim at reward and recompense for thee (26) and
answered prayer." (27).As for his mother, Shah Khatoun, great was her longing for her son and she [still] thought of him and news of him was cut
off from her, wherefore her life was troubled and she forswore sleep and could not make mention of him before King Caesar her husband. Now she
had an eunuch who had come with her from the court of her uncle King Suleiman Shah, and he was intelligent, quickwitted, a man of good
counsel. So she took him apart one day and said to him, 'Thou hast been my servant from my childhood to this day; canst thou not therefore avail to
get me news of my son, for that I cannot speak of his matter?' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'this is an affair that thou hast concealed from the first, and
were thy son here, it would not be possible for thee to harbour him, lest thine honour fall into suspicion with the king; for they would never credit
thee, since the news hath been spread abroad that thy son was slain by his uncle.' Quoth she, 'The case is even as thou sayst and thou speakest truly;
but, provided I know that my son is alive, let him be in these parts pasturing sheep and let me not see him nor he me.' And he said to her, 'How
shall we contrive in this affair?' 'Here are my treasures and my wealth,' answered she. 'Take all thou wilt and bring me my son or else news of
him.'.47. The Man of Yemen and his six Slave-girls dxcv.When the Khalif heard these his verses, he was moved to exceeding delight and taking
the cup, drank it off, and they ceased not to drink and carouse till the wine rose to their heads. Then said Aboulhusn to the Khalif, "O
boon-companion mine, of a truth I am perplexed concerning my affair, for meseemed I was Commander of the Faithful and ruled and gave gifts
and largesse, and in very deed, O my brother, it was not a dream." "These were the delusions of sleep," answered the Khalif and crumbling a piece
of henbane into the cup, said to him, "By my life, do thou drink this cup." And Aboulhusn said, "Surely I will drink it from thy hand." Then he took
the cup from the Khalifs hand and drank it off, and no sooner had it settled in his belly than his head forewent his feet [and he fell down
senseless]..? ? ? ? ? Be gracious, so our gladness may be fulfilled with wine And we of our beloved have easance, without fear..When the evening
evened, the king let fetch the vizier and required of him the [promised] story. So he said, "Know, O king, that.20. Haroun er Reshid and the three
Poets ccccxxxii.Three men once went out in quest of riches and came upon a block of gold, weighing a hundred pounds. When they saw it, they
took it up on their shoulders and fared on with it, till they drew near a certain city, when one of them said, 'Let us sit in the mosque, whilst one of us
goes and buys us what we may eat." So they sat down in the mosque and one of them arose and entered the city. When he came therein, his soul
prompted him to play his fellows false and get the gold for himself alone. So he bought food and poisoned it; but, when he returned to his
comrades, they fell upon him and slew him, so they might enjoy the gold without him. Then they ate of the [poisoned] food and died, and the gold
abode cast down over against them..? ? ? ? ? I clipped her (118) in mine arms and straight grew drunken with the scent Of a fresh branch that had
been reared in affluence and content..? ? ? ? ? q. The Shepherd and the Thief dcxxxii.One day, as I was thus feigning sleep, I felt a hand in my lap,
and in it a magnificent purse. So I seized the hand and behold, it was that of a fair woman. Quoth I to her, "O my lady, who art thou?" And she said,
"Rise [and come away] from here, that I may make myself known to thee." So I arose and following her, fared on, without tarrying, till she stopped
at the door of a lofty house, whereupon quoth I to her,"O my lady, who art thou? Indeed, thou hast done me kindness, and what is the reason of
this?" "By Allah," answered she, "O Captain Mum, I am a woman on whom desire and longing are sore for the love of the daughter of the Cadi
Amin el Hukm. Now there was between us what was and the love of her fell upon my heart and I agreed with her upon meeting, according to
possibility and convenience. But her father Amin el Hukm took her and went away, and my heart cleaveth to her and love-longing and distraction
are sore upon me on her account.".As for the princess Mariyeh, when she returned to her palace, she bethought herself concerning the affair of El
Abbas, repenting her of that which she had done, and the love of him took root in her heart. So, when the night darkened upon her, she dismissed
all her women and bringing out the letters, to wit, those which El Abbas had written, fell to reading them and weeping. She gave not over weeping
her night long, and when she arose in the morning, she called a damsel of her slave-girls, Shefikeh by name, and said to her, "O damsel, I purpose
to discover to thee mine affair, and I charge thee keep my secret; to wit, I would have thee betake thyself to the house of the nurse, who used to
serve me, and fetch her to me, for that I have grave occasion for her.".Therewithal Queen Es Shuhba rejoiced and all who were present rejoiced
also and admired her speech and fell to kissing her; and when she had made an end of her song, Queen Kemeriyeh said to her, 'O my sister, ere
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thou go to thy palace, I would fain bring thee to look upon El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, whom El Anca, daughter of the wind, carried off,
and her beauty; for that there is not her match on the face of the earth.' And Queen Es Shuhba said, 'O Kemeriyeh, I [also] have a mind to see her.'
Quoth Kemeriyeh, 'I saw her three years agone; but my sister Wekhimeh seeth her at all times, for that she is near unto her, and she saith that there
is not in the world a fairer than she. Indeed, this Queen El Anca is become a byword for loveliness and proverbs are made upon her beauty and
grace' And Wekhimeh said, 'By the mighty inscription [on the seal-ring of Solomon], there is not her like in the world!' Then said Queen Es
Shuhba, 'If it needs must be and the affair is as ye say, I will take Tuhfeh and go with her [to El Anca], so she may see her.'.Kings and the Vizier's
Daughters, The Two, iii. 145..137. Otbeh and Reyya dclxxx.51. The Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving cccxlviii.So he repaired to
the scribe, who wrote him the scroll, and he brought it to his master, who set it on the door and said to the damsel, "Art thou satisfied?" "Yes,"
answered she. "Arise forthright and get thee to the place before the citadel, where do thou foregather with all the mountebanks and ape-dancers and
bear-leaders and drummers and pipers and bid them come to thee to-morrow early, with their drums and pipes, what time thou drinkest coffee with
thy father-in-law the Cadi, and congratulate thee and wish thee joy, saying, 'A blessed day, O son of our uncle! Indeed, thou art the vein (266) of
our eye! We rejoice for thee, and if thou be ashamed of us, verily, we pride ourselves upon thee; so, though thou banish us from thee, know that we
will not forsake thee, albeit thou forsakest us.' And do thou fall to strewing dinars and dirhems amongst them; whereupon the Cadi will question
thee, and do thou answer him, saying, 'My father was an ape-dancer and this is our original condition; but out Lord opened on us [the gate of
fortune] and we have gotten us a name among the merchants and with their provost.'.Meanwhile, they carried the damsel into the Commander of
the Faithful and she pleased him; so he assigned her a lodging of the apartments of choice. She abode in the palace, eating not neither drinking and
ceasing not from weeping night nor day, till, one night, the Khalif sent for her to his sitting-chamber and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, be of good
heart and cheerful eye, for I will make thy rank higher than [any of] the concubines and thou shall see that which shall rejoice thee." She kissed the
earth and wept; whereupon the Khalif called for her lute and bade her sing. So she improvised and sang the following verses, in accordance with
that which was in her heart:.? ? ? ? ? O my God! Who is stronger than Thou in resource? The Subtle, Thou knowest my plight and my pain..76 En
Numan and the Arab of the Benou Tai dclx.So Iblis the Accursed drank and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts! but thou owest me yet another
song.' Then he filled the cup and signed to her to sing. Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience,' and sang the following verses:.All who were present
were delighted and the sitting-chamber shook with mirth, and Iblis said, 'Well done, O Tuhfet es Sudour!' Then they gave not over wine-bibbing
and rejoicing and making merry and tambourining and piping till the night waned and the dawn drew near; and indeed exceeding delight entered
into them. The most of them in mirth was the Sheikh Iblis, and for the excess of that which betided him of delight, he put off all that was upon him
of coloured clothes and cast them over Tuhfeh, and among the rest a robe broidered with jewels and jacinths, worth ten thousand dinars. Then he
kissed the earth and danced and put his finger to his arse and taking his beard in his hand, said to her, 'Sing about this beard and endeavour after
mirth and pleasance, and no blame shall betide thee for this.' So she improvised and sang the following verses:.Hardly had we settled ourselves in
the place when we heard a noise of kicking [at the door] and people running right and left and questioning the cook and saying, "Hath any one
passed by thee?" "Nay," answered he; "none hath passed by me." But they ceased not to go round about the shop till the day broke, when they
turned back, disappointed. Then the cook removed the grass and said to us, "Arise, for ye are delivered from death." So we arose, and we were
uncovered, without mantle or veil; but the cook carried us up into his house and we sent to our lodgings and fetched us veils; and we repented unto
God the Most High and renounced singing, (138) for indeed this was a great deliverance after stress.'.? ? ? ? ? How many a king to me hath come,
of troops and guards ensued, And Bactrian camels brought with him, in many a laden line,.EL MELIK EZ ZAHIR RUKNEDDIN BIBERS EL
BUNDUCDARI AND THE SIXTEEN OFFICERS OF POLICE. (83).Therewithal Noureddin's life was troubled; so he arose and donned his
clothes, and his host said, "Whither away this night, O my lord?" Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my lodging, and to-morrow I will betake
myself to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful and demand my slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning," said the other, "and go not forth at the
like of this hour." But he answered, "Needs must I go;" and the host said to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of God." So Noureddin went forth, and
drunkenness had got the mastery of him, wherefore he threw himself down on [a bench before one of] the shops. Now the watch were at that hour
making their round and they smelt the sweet scent [of essences] and wine that exhaled from him; so they made for it and found the youth lying on
the bench, without sense or motion. They poured water upon him, and he awoke, whereupon they carried him to the house of the Chief of the
Police and he questioned him of his affair. "O my lord," answered Noureddin, "I am a stranger in this town and have been with one of my friends.
So I came forth from his house and drunkenness overcame me.".153. Julnar of the Sea and her Son King Bedr Basim of Persia iccxxxviii.Then she
took leave of me and I of her, after I had strained her to my bosom and embraced her and we had kissed awhile. So she went away and I abode
expecting the appointed day, till it came, when I arose and went forth, intending for the trysting-place; but a friend of mine met me by the way [and
would have me go home with him. So I accompanied him to his house] and when I came up [into his sitting-chamber] he locked the door on me
and went forth to fetch what we might eat and drink. He was absent till mid-day, then till the hour of afternoon-prayer, whereat I was sore
disquieted. Then he was absent till sundown, and I was like to die of chagrin and impatience; [and indeed he returned not] and I passed my night on
wake, nigh upon death, for that the door was locked on me, and my soul was like to depart my body on account of the tryst..? ? ? ? ? My heart,
since the leave-taking day afflicted, will tell of my case, And my body, for love and desire grown wasted and feeble and frail..[On this wise he
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abode a pretty while] and the days ceased not and the nights to transport him from country to country, till he came to the land of the Greeks and
lighted down in a city of the cities thereof, wherein was Galen the Sage; but the weaver knew him not, nor was he ware who he was. So he went
forth, according to his wont, in quest of a place where the folk might assemble together, and hired Galen's courtyard. (20) There he spread his
carpet and setting out thereon his drugs and instruments of medicine, praised himself and his skill and vaunted himself of understanding such as
none but he might claim..Then he folded the letter and committed it to the nurse and gave her five hundred dinars, saying, "Accept this from me,
for that indeed thou hast wearied thyself between us." "By Allah, O my lord," answered she, "my desire is to bring about union between you,
though I lose that which my right hand possesseth." And he said, "May God the Most High requite thee with good!" Then she carried the letter to
Mariyeh and said to her, "Take this letter; belike it may be the end of the correspondence." So she took it and breaking it open, read it, and when
she had made an end of it, she turned to the nurse and said to her, "This fellow putteth off lies upon me and avoucheth unto me that he hath cities
and horsemen and footmen at his command and submitting to his allegiance; and he seeketh of me that which he shall not obtain; for thou knowest,
O nurse, that kings' sons have sought me in marriage, with presents and rarities; but I have paid no heed unto aught of this; so how shall I accept of
this fellow, who is the fool (90) of his time and possesseth nought but two caskets of rubies, which he gave to my father, and indeed he hath taken
up his abode in the house of El Ghitrif and abideth without silver or gold? Wherefore, I conjure thee by Allah, O nurse, return to him and cut off his
hope of me.".The subscribers to my "Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night" and the present "Tales from the Arabic" have now before them
a complete English rendering (the first ever made) of all the tales contained in the four printed (Arabic) Texts of the original work and I have,
therefore, thought it well to add to this, the last Volume of my Translation, full Tables of Contents of these latter, a comparison of which will show
the exact composition of the different Editions and the particulars in which they differ from one another, together with the manner in which the
various stories that make up the respective collections are distributed over the Nights. In each Table, the titles of the stories occurring only in the
Edition of which it gives the contents are printed in Italics and each Tale is referred to the number of the Night on which it is begun..? ? ? ? ? How
oft I've waked, how many a cup of sorrow have I drained, Watching the stars of night go by, for sleepless languishment!.Some misconception
seems to exist as to the story of Seif dhoul Yezen, a fragment of which was translated by Dr. Habicht and included, with a number of tales from the
Breslau Text, in the fourteenth Vol. of the extraordinary gallimaufry published by him in 1824-5 as a complete translation of the 1001 Nights (224)
and it has, under the mistaken impression that this long but interesting Romance forms part of the Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night,
been suggested that a complete translation of it should be included in the present publication. The Romance in question does not, however, in any
way, belong to my original and forms no part of the Breslau Text, as will be at once apparent from an examination of the Table of Contents of the
latter (see post, p. 261), by which all the Nights are accounted for. Dr. Habicht himself tells us, in his preface to the first Vol. of the Arabic Text,
that he found the fragment (undivided into Nights) at the end of the fifth Volume of his MS., into which other detached tales, having no connection
with the Nights, appear to have also found their way. This being the case, it is evident that the Romance of Seif dhoul Yezen in no way comes
within the scope of the present work and would (apart from the fact that its length would far overpass my limits) be a manifestly improper addition
to it. It is, however, possible that, should I come across a suitable text of the work, I may make it the subject of a separate publication; but this is, of
course, a matter for future consideration..When the king heard this, his wrath subsided and he said, "Carry him back to the prison till the morrow,
so we may look into his affair.".? ? ? ? ? Whenas the folk assemble for birling at the wine, Whether in morning's splendour or when night's shades
descend..Then said Shehrzad, "They avouch, O king, (but God [alone] knowest the secret things,) that.When came the night, the vizier presented
himself before the king, who bade him relate the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, Out.Singer and the Druggist,
The, i. 229..The Khalif marvelled at my speech and said, 'How great is this king! Indeed, his letter testifieth of him; and as for the magnificence of
his dominion, thou hast acquainted us with that which thou hast seen; so, by Allah, he hath been given both wisdom and dominion.' Then he
bestowed on me largesse and dismissed me, so I returned to my house and paid the poor-rate (216) and gave alms and abode in my former easy and
pleasant case, forgetting the grievous stresses I had suffered. Yea, I cast out from my heart the cares of travel and traffic and put away travail from
my thought and gave myself up to eating and drinking and pleasure and delight.".? ? ? ? ? Sure God shall yet, in pity, reknit our severed lives, Even
as He did afflict me with loneness after thee..When Tuhfeh heard this, she fell to weeping and wailing and said, 'By Allah, nought irketh me save
separation from my lord Er Reshid; but, when I am dead, let the world be ruined after me.' And she doubted not in herself but that she was lost
without recourse. Then Meimoun set forth with his army and departed in quest of the hosts [of the Jinn], leaving none in the palace save his
daughter Jemreh and Tuhfeh and an Afrit who was dear unto him. They fared on till they met with the army of Es Shisban; and when the two hosts
came face to face, they fell upon each other and fought a passing sore battle. After awhile, Es Shisban's troops began to give back, and when
Meimoun saw them do thus, he despised them and made sure of victory over them..My heart will never credit that I am far from thee, ii.
275..SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR. (163).? ? ? ? ? In every rejoicing a boon (232) midst the singers and minstrels am I;."Forget him," quoth
my censurers, "forget him; what is he?" iii. 42..When Er Razi heard this, he said, 'Yonder wittol lusteth after my wife; but I will do him a mischief.'
Then he rushed in upon them, and when El Merouzi saw him, he marvelled at him and said to him, 'How didst thou make thine escape?' So he told
him the trick he had played and they abode talking of that which they had collected from the folk [by way of alms], and indeed they had gotten
great store of money. Then said El Merouzi, 'Verily, mine absence hath been prolonged and fain would I return to my own country.' Quoth Er Rasi,'
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As thou wilt;' and the other said, 'Let us divide the money we have gotten and do thou go with me to my country, so I may show thee my tricks and
my fashions.' 'Come to-morrow,' replied Er Razi, 'and we will divide the money.'.? ? ? ? ? c. The Fuller and his Son dlxxix.Beard of the old he-goat,
the one-eyed, what shall be, ii. 231..The prince thanked them and said to them, 'God requite you with all good, for indeed ye give me loyal counsel;
but whither would ye have me go?' Quoth they, 'Get thee to the land of the Greeks, the abiding-place of thy mother.' And he said, 'My grandfather
Suleiman Shah, when the King of the Greeks wrote to him, demanding my mother in marriage, concealed my affair and hid my secret; [and she
hath done the like,] and I cannot make her a liar.' 'Thou sayst sooth,' rejoined they; 'but we desire thine advantage, and even if thou tookest service
with the folk, it were a means of thy continuance [on life].' Then each of them brought out to him money and gave to him and clad him and fed him
and fared on with him a parasang's distance till they brought him far from the city, and giving him to know that he was safe, departed from him,
whilst he fared on till he came forth of the dominions of his uncle and entered those [of the king] of the Greeks. Then he entered a village and
taking up his abode therein, betook himself to serving one there in ploughing and sowing and the like..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's
Fourth Brother clviii.? ? ? ? ? Your image midst mine eye sits nor forsakes me aye; Ye are my moons in gloom of night and shadowtide..? ? ? ? ?
Yea, and black slaves he proffered me and slave-girls big with child And steeds of price, with splendid arms and trappings rich bedight..When the
evening evened, the king summoned the vizier and required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience.
Know, O king, that.Therewithal Aboulhusn cried out at him and said, "O dog of the sons of Bermek, go down forthright, thou and the master of the
police of the city, to such a place in such a street and deliver a hundred dinars to the mother of Aboulhusn the Wag and bear her my salutation.
[Then, go to such a mosque] and take the four sheikhs and the Imam and beat each of them with four hundred lashes and mount them on beasts,
face to tail, and go round with them about all the city and banish them to a place other than the city; and bid the crier make proclamation before
them, saying, 'This is the reward and the least of the reward of whoso multiplieth words and molesteth his neighbours and stinteth them of their
delights and their eating and drinking!'" Jaafer received the order [with submission] and answered with ["Hearkening and] obedience;" after which
he went down from before Aboulhusn to the city and did that whereunto he had bidden him..?OF ENVY AND MALICE..? ? ? ? ? c. Story of the
Chief of the Old Cairo Police dcv.So saying, he sprang to his feet and catching up the thigh-bone of one of the dead, cried out at the top of his
voice, saying, 'O ye dead, take them!' And he smote one of them, whilst his comrade [El Merouzi] smote another and they cried out at them and
buffeted them on the napes of their necks; whereupon the thieves left that which was with them of plunder and fled; and indeed their wits forsook
them [for terror] and they stayed not in their flight till they came forth of the Magians' burial-ground and left it a parasang's length behind them,
when they halted, trembling and affrighted for the soreness of that which had betided them of fear and amazement at the dead..? ? ? ? ? a. The King
and his Vizier's Wife dlxxviii.When it was the time of the evening meal, the king repaired to the sitting-chamber and summoning the vizier, sought
of him the story he had promised him; and the vizier said, "They avouch, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? O thou my inclining to love him that blamest, Shall
lovers be blamed for the errors of Fate?.Now there was in the house a fair singing-girl and when she saw the singer pinioned and bound to the tree,
she waited till the Persian lay down on his couch, when she arose and going to the singer, fell to condoling with him over what had betided him and
ogling him and handling his yard and rubbing it, till it rose on end. Then said she to him, 'Do thou swive me and I will loose thy bonds, lest he
return and beat thee again; for he purposeth thee evil.' Quoth he, 'Loose me and I will do.' But she said, 'I fear that, [if I loose thee], thou wilt not
do. But I will do, and thou standing; and when I have done, I will loose thee.' So saying, she pulled up her clothes and sitting down on the singer's
yard, fell to going and coming..? ? ? ? ? How oft of dole have I made moan for love and longing pain, What while my body for desire in mortal
peril went!.? ? ? ? ? Where lavender, myrtle, narcissus entwine, With all sweet-scented herbs, round the juice of the vine..Then he raised his head to
the Magian and said to him, 'Say thy say, thou also.' So the Magian said, 'This is my slave-girl, whom I bought with my money from such a land
and for so many dinars, and I made her my favourite (67) and loved her with an exceeding love and gave her charge over my good; but she
betrayed me in my substance and plotted with one of my servants to slay me, tempting him by promising him that she would be his wife. When I
knew this of her and was certified that she purposed treason against me, I awoke [from my heedlessness] and did with her that which I did, of fear
for myself from her craft and perfidy; for indeed she is a beguiler with her tongue and she hath taught these two youths this pretence, by way of
trickery and of her perfidy and malice: so be thou not deluded by her and by her talk.'.? ? ? ? ? Were not the darkness (193) still in gender
masculine, As ofttimes is the case with she-things passing fine,.Selma, Selim and, ii. 81..6. Story of the Hunchback cii.God keep the days of
love-delight! How dearly sweet they were! i. 225..? ? ? ? ? Him with my life I'd ransom whose rigours waste away My frame and cause me
languish; yet, if he would but hear,.? ? ? ? ? Whenas my sisters dear forsake me, grieved that they Must leave their native place and far away must
hie,.The learned man bethought him awhile of this, then made for Khelbes's house, which adjoined his own, still holding the latter; and when they
entered, they found the young man lying on the bed with Khelbes's wife; whereupon quoth he to him, 'O accursed one, the calamity is with thee and
in thine own house!' So Khelbes put away his wife and went forth, fleeing, and returned not to his own land. This, then," continued the vizier, "is
the consequence of lewdness, for whoso purposeth in himself craft and perfidy, they get possession of him, and had Khelbes conceived of himself
that (266) which he conceived of the folk of dishonour and calamity, there had betided him nothing of this. Nor is this story, rare and extraordinary
though it be, more extraordinary or rarer than that of the pious woman whose husband's brother accused her of lewdness.".She passed the night in
his lodging and when she arose in the morning, she said to him, "O elder, may I not lack thy kind offices for the morning-meal! Go to the
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money-changer and fetch me from him the like of yesterday's food." So he arose and betaking himself to the money-changer, acquainted him with
that which she had bidden him. The money-changer brought him all that she required and set it on the heads of porters; and the old man took them
and returned with them to Sitt el Milah. So she sat down with him and they ate their sufficiency, after which he removed the rest of the food. Then
she took the fruits and the flowers and setting them over against herself, wrought them into rings and knots and letters, whilst the old man looked
on at a thing whose like he had never in his life seen and rejoiced therein..Then the two kings entered the bath, and when they came forth, they sat
down on a couch, inlaid with pearls and jewels, whereupon the two sisters came up to them and stood before them, as they were moons, swaying
gracefully from side to side in their beauty and grace. Presently they brought forward Shehrzad and displayed her, for the first dress, in a red suit;
whereupon King Shehriyar rose to look upon her and the wits of all present, men and women, were confounded, for that she was even as saith of
her one of her describers:.The prefect bade carry him to his lodging; but one of those in attendance upon him, by name El Muradi, said to him,
"What wilt thou do? This man is clad in rich clothes and on his finger is a ring of gold, the beazel whereof is a ruby of great price; so we will carry
him away and slay him and take that which is upon him of raiment [and what not else] and bring it to thee; for that thou wilt not [often] see profit
the like thereof, more by token that this fellow is a stranger and there is none to enquire concerning him." Quoth the prefect, "This fellow is a thief
and that which he saith is leasing." And Noureddin said, "God forbid that I should be a thief!" But the prefect answered, "Thou liest." So they
stripped him of his clothes and taking the ring from his finger, beat him grievously, what while he cried out for succour, but none succoured him,
and besought protection, but none protected him. Then said he to them, "O folk, ye are quit of (12) that which ye have taken from me; but now
restore me to my lodging." But they answered, saying, "Leave this knavery, O cheat! Thine intent is to sue us for thy clothes on the morrow." "By
Allah, the One, the Eternal," exclaimed he, "I will not sue any for them!" But they said, "We can nowise do this." And the prefect bade them carry
him to the Tigris and there slay him and cast him into the river..Officer's Story, The Sixth, ii. 146..Then the king took counsel with himself to build
his son a bath and adorn it with various paintings, so he might show it to him and divert him with the sight thereof, to the intent that his body might
be solaced thereby and that the obsession of travel might cease from him and he be turned from [his purpose of] removal from his parents. So he
addressed himself to the building of the bath and assembling architects and builders and artisans from all the towns and citadels and islands [of his
dominions], assigned them a site and marked out its boundaries. Then the workmen occupied themselves with the making of the bath and the
setting out and adornment of its cabinets and roofs. They used paints and precious stones of all kinds, according to the variousness of their hues,
red and green and blue and yellow and what not else of all manner colours; and each artisan wrought at his handicraft and each painter at his art,
whilst the rest of the folk busied themselves with transporting thither varicoloured stones..82. Said ben Salim and the Barmecides cccxcii.So the
prince's father and his uncle and his mother and the grandees of the realm repaired to his tomb and the princess made lamentation over him, crying
aloud. She abode by the tomb a whole month; then she let fetch painters and caused them limn her portraiture and that of the king's son. Moreover,
she set down in writing their story and that which had befallen them of perils and afflictions and set it [together with the pictures], at the head of the
tomb; and after a little, they departed from the place. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary, O king of the age, than the story of the
fuller and his wife and the trooper and what passed between them.".Presently, his friends and acquaintances among the merchants and people of the
market began to come up to him, by ones and twos, to give him joy, and said to him, laughing, "God's blessing on thee! Where an the sweetmeats?
Where is the coffee? (262) It would seem thou hast forgotten us; surely, the charms of the bride have disordered thy reason and taken thy wit, God
help thee! Well, well; we give thee joy, we give thee joy." And they made mock of him, whilst he gave them no answer and was like to tear his
clothes and weep for vexation. Then they went away from him, and when it was the hour of noon, up came his mistress, trailing her skirts and
swaying in her gait, as she were a cassia-branch in a garden. She was yet more richly dressed and adorned and more bewitching (263) in her
symmetry and grace than on the previous day, so that she made the passers stop and stand in ranks to look on her..The Nineteenth Night of the
Month..? ? ? ? ? Ay, ne'er will I leave to drink of wine, what while the night on me Darkens, till drowsiness bow down my head upon my bowl..9.
Kemerezzeman and Budour ccxviii.Presently, El Abbas looked out of the window of the saloon and saw thereby a house of goodly ordinance, lofty
of building and abounding in chambers, with two upper stories; but therein was no sign of inhabitants. So he said to the merchant, "Indeed, thou
exceedest in doing us honour; but, by Allah, I will not eat of thy victual till thou tell me what is the reason of the emptiness of yonder house." "O
my lord," answered the other, "that was El Ghitrif's house and he was admitted to the mercy of God (79) and left none other heir than myself; so it
became mine, and by Allah, if thou hast a mind to sojourn in Baghdad, do thou take up thine abode in this house, so thou mayst be in my
neighbourhood; for that indeed my heart inclineth unto thee with love and I would have thee never absent from my sight, so I may still have my fill
of thee and hearken to thy speech." El Abbas thanked him and said to him, "Indeed, thou art friendly in thy speech and exceedest [in courtesy] in
thy discourse, and needs must I sojourn in Baghdad. As for the house, if it like thee, I will abide therein; so take of me its price.".? ? ? ? ? O thou
with love of whom I'm smitten, yet content, I prithee come to me and hasten to my side..?STORY OF THE THIEF AND THE WOMAN..KING
SHAH BEKHT AND HIS VIZIER ER REHWAN. (177).There abode once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, in the city of Baghdad, the
Abode of Peace, the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, and he had boon-companions and story-tellers, to entertain him by night Among his
boon-companions was a man called Abdallah ben Nan, who was high in favour with him and dear unto him, so that he was not forgetful of him a
single hour. Now it befell, by the ordinance of destiny, that it became manifest to Abdallah that he was grown of little account with the Khalif and
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that he paid no heed unto him; nor, if he absented himself, did he enquire concerning him, as had been his wont. This was grievous to Abdallah and
he said in himself, "Verily, the heart of the Commander of the Faithful and his fashions are changed towards me and nevermore shall I get of him
that cordiality wherewith he was wont to entreat me." And this was distressful to him and concern waxed upon him, so that he recited the following
verses:.Now he was the king of the land of Serendib, (207) and he welcomed me and entreated me with kindness, bidding me be seated and
admitting me to his table and converse. So I talked with him and called down blessings upon him and he took pleasure in my discourse and showed
me satisfaction and said to me, 'What is thy name?' 'O my lord,' answered I, 'my name is Sindbad the Sailor;' and he said, 'And what countryman art
thou?' Quoth I, 'I am of Baghdad.' 'And how earnest thou hither?' asked he. So I told him my story and he marvelled mightily thereat and said, 'By
Allah, O Sindbad, this thy story is marvellous and it behoveth that it be written in characters of gold.'.Vizier, The King of Hind and his, ii. 105..? ?
? ? ? Whenas we saw the cup, forthright we signed to past it round And sun and moon unto our eyes shone sparkling from it straight..Now the king,
who had plundered Abou Sabir['s goods] and driven him forth of his village, had an enemy; and the latter took horse against him and overcame him
and captured his [capital] city; wherefore he addressed himself to flight and came to Abou Sabir's city, craving protection of him and seeking that
he should succour him. He knew not that the king of the city was the headman whom he had despoiled; so he presented himself before him and
made complaint to him; but Abou Sabir knew him and said to him, 'This is somewhat of the issue of patience. God the Most High hath given me
power over thee.' Then he bade his guards plunder the [unjust] king and his attendants; so they plundered them and stripping them of their clothes,
put them forth of his country. When Abou Sabir's troops saw this, they marvelled and said, 'What is this deed that the king doth? There cometh a
king to him, craving protection, and he despoileth him! This is not of the fashion of kings.' But they dared not [be]speak [him] of this.
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